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Report of:
Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee
Subject:
CALL-IN OF DECISION - LOCAL AUTHORITY CHILDCARE SETTINGS - OSCARS OUT OF SCHOOL SERVICE, BUSHBABIES DAYCARE AND CHATHAM HOUSE DAYCARE


SUMMARY

1.
PURPOSE OF REPORT

2.1 To report the outcome of the Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee meeting on the 19 August 2011 at which consideration was given to the Call-In of the following decision taken by the Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holders at a joint meeting on the 9 August 2011:-
Minute No. 1 – Local Authority Childcare Settings - Oscars Out Of School Service, Bushbabies Daycare and Chatham House Daycare. 

2.
That the Bushbabies and Chatham House day-care facilities be closed.

2.2 To refer the joint decision taken by the Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holders on 9 August 2011, as outlined in section 2.1 above (Minute No. 1 refers), back to the Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holders for further consideration. 
2.
SUMMARY OF CONTENTS


The report outlines the key concerns of the Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee in relation to the ‘call-in’ of the joint decision taken by the Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holders on the 9 August 2011 in relation to the closure of the Bushbabies and Chatham House day-care facilities.

3.
RELEVANCE TO CABINET

3.1 As per the Authority’s Call-In procedure, the Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holders are required to consider the Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee’s comments and respond to them.  In considering comments the Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holders have two options in terms of a way forward:-

(i) Reaffirm the original decision, or 
(ii) Modify the original decision.
4.
TYPE OF DECISION

4.1
Non key decision.

5.
DECISION MAKING ROUTE

5.1
The decision making route is as follows:

-   A Joint Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holder meeting on the 9 August 2011;

- The Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee on 19 August 2011;

- 
A Joint Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holder meeting on the 22 September 2011; and

- 
Report back to the Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee (Date TBC).  

6.
DECISION(S) REQUIRED

6.1   To note the views expressed by the Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee in response to the ‘call-in of the decision taken on the 9 August 2011; and

6.2   To reaffirm or amend the joint decision taken by the Joint Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holders on the 9 August 2011 (minute no. 1 refers), setting out the reasons for doing so in response to the issues raised by the Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee.

Report of:
Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee
Subject:
CALL-IN OF DECISION - LOCAL AUTHORITY CHILDCARE SETTINGS - OSCARS OUT OF SCHOOL SERVICE, BUSHBABIES DAYCARE AND CHATHAM HOUSE DAYCARE

1. 
BACKGROUND

1.1 At the Joint Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holder meeting on the 9 August 2011, a report was submitted in relation to the ‘Local Authority Childcare Settings - Oscars Out Of School Service, Bushbabies Daycare and Chatham House Daycare’.  

1.2 Following consideration of the reports / information provided Cabinet made the following decisions:-

Minute No. 1 – Local Authority Childcare Settings - Oscars Out Of School Service, Bushbabies Daycare and Chatham House Daycare. 

 
2.
That the Bushbabies and Chatham House day-care facilities be closed.

1.3 To assist the Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holders, copies of the relevant report and an extract of the minutes from the Joint Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holder meeting on the 9 August 2011 are attached at Appendices 2 and 3, respectively.

1.4 Following the decision taken at the Joint Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio meeting, a Call-In Notice was issued by 5 Members of the Council on the 18 August 2011.  This notice was accepted by the Monitoring Officer on the 18 August 2011 and a copy is attached at Appendix 1.
1.5 The Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee, at its meeting on the 19 August 2011, considered the Call-in notice and made a variety of comments and recommendations, as detailed in Sections 2 and 3 of this report. 
2. KEY ISSUES / CONCERNS

2.1 The Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee gave initial consideration to a ‘call-in’ notice in relation to the decision of the Portfolio Holders (as outlined in Section 1.1 above) at its meeting on the 19 August 2011.  Following consideration of the information provided, the Committee received the ‘call-in’ notice and accepted that the decision had been taken in contravention of the principles of decision making as outlined in Article 13 of the Constitution – specifically in respect of parts:-
i) Due consideration:

· Parents not consulted effectively and clearly; and

vi) A presumption in favour of openness:

- Not achieved by lack of consultation.

2.2 The Committee acknowledged that the decision had been made on the basis that there were alternative placements available for children in other settings in the town and that financial support of the facilities could not continue in light of the current financial situation.  It was also noted that arrangements had been made to assist staff in finding suitable alternative employment.  However, whilst Members acknowledged the reasons for the decision, there was great concern that parents had not been consulted in relation to the proposed closure.  This lack of consultation clearly contravened the principles of decision-making in terms of openness and transparency.  
2.3 The Committee did not, however, support the assertion that the decision had contravened the principles of decision making in respect of i) ‘Due Consideration’ on the grounds that ‘all Councillors especially Ward Councillors were not informed or kept up to date with the decision making process’.  The basis of this being that:-

i) The issue / decision had been included within the Forward Plan, although it was noted that this related to a review of provision and not specifically a decision in relation to closure.  

ii) The issue had previously been discussed through the Business Transformation Board.  

1.6 In addition to this, Members referred to the process required, through legislation, for the completion of equality assessments as part of the financial decision making process.  In light of this, Members were keen to receive a briefing from the Monitoring Officer on the most appropriate methods of ensuring that sound arrangements are in place to ensure that equality arrangements around financial decisions were understood and effectively implemented when decisions were being taken.  

3. RECOMMENDATIONS

3.1 That the Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holders be asked to reconsider their decision, on the grounds that it contravened the principles of decisions making in relation to openness and transparency (as outlined in section 2 above).

3.2 That in reconsidering their decision, the Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee recommend to the Children’s Services and Finance and Procurement Portfolio Holders that meaningful and effective consultations be undertaken with the parents of those children affected by the closures.  
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